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AD HOC FY2011-12 BUDGET SAVINGS REVIEW COMMITTEE 
AMENDED MEETING MINUTES
May 3, 2011
3:00 p.m.

Location:  City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street

In attendance:  Committee Members Stephen Joost (Chair), Bill Bishop and Warren Jones
Also: Council Members Ronnie Fussell and Ray Holt; Council Member-Elect Lori Boyer; Cindy Laquidara, Peggy Sidman and Howard Maltz – Office of General Counsel;  Kirk Sherman, Kyle Billy and Kim Taylor – Council Auditor’s Office; Sherry Hall – Mayor’s Office; Kent Olsen – Budget Officer; Mickey Miller – CFO; Devin Reed, Mike Clapsaddle and Jim Boyle - Department of Central Operations; Joey Duncan, Jeff Beck and Lin White – Public Works Department; Maxine Person – Sheriff’s Office;  Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Jessica Stephens – Legislative Services Division; Tony Bates, Joe Andrews, Marcella Lowe;  Steve Patterson – Florida Times-Union
Meeting Convened:  3:04 p.m.

Copy Center
Chairman Joost convened the meeting and introduced Mike Clapsaddle, Chief of Procurement, to make a presentation on the City’s Copy Center.  Mr. Clapsaddle explained that the Copy Center also incorporates the City’s mailroom operation.  The Copy Center has a budget this year of $950,960; the mail room has a budget of $990,734.  The copy center budget is down 22% from last year due to “right-sizing” of printing equipment as the City phases out high volume overnight printing of mainframe-based print jobs due to a changeover in computer hardware.  The Copy Center processed 3,600 print requests and produced 8.6 million impressions in FY10. The Mailroom receives and distributes U.S. mail and interoffice mail and processed over 1.4 million pieces of mail in FY10.  The Copy Center has recently created a new web site advertising its line of services for City agency use.
In response to a question about outsourcing, Mr. Clapsaddle indicated that the Central Operations Department did a benchmarking study in 201 and found that the Copy Center was offering prices 40% cheaper than could be obtained from private printing companies.  In response to a question he stated that, among direct City departments, on the Sheriff’s Office has its own print shop; the remainder of direct City departments use the Copy Center for their printing needs.  The Clerk of the Court’s office uses some Copy Center services and does some on its own.  None of the independent authorities (including the School Board) utilize the City’s Copy Center.  In response to a question about the printing of paychecks and stubs, Mr. Clapsaddle indicated that a study is currently underway about stopping the printing and mailing of all paychecks and making them available to employees electronically in FY12.  Council Member Jones suggested that the City could save money by publicizing town hall meetings, public hearings and the like via the mailing of post cards rather than flyers folded and stuffed in envelopes.

Mr. Clapsaddle said that the Copy Center did a marketing campaign to City departments in March of this year to encourage the use of the Copy Center for printing high volume jobs rather than departmental convenience copiers.  Those copiers are intended for small numbers of quick copies and not for high volume jobs which are better suited to the Copy Center’s high speed equipment.  He explained the copier consolidation effort through the Information Technology Department that placed leased convenience copiers in the departments.  Xerox won the bid, owns and maintains the copiers and charges ITD on a per-copy basis, which ITD then bills to the user departments.  The per-copy charge varies based on volume, so there is a balancing act that needs to take place between directing copying jobs to the Copy Center, which is cheaper on a per copy basis than the convenience copiers, and maintaining enough volume of use on the convenience copiers to obtain the lowest rate from Xerox.  ITD is tracking the changing use patterns of convenience versus Copy Center copiers.
Office of General Counsel
General Counsel Cindy Laquidara made a presentation on her department’s operations and budget.  The OGC has 70 authorized positions – 40 attorneys and 30 support staff – of which 1 attorney position and 4 staff positions are currently vacant.  The vast majority (96%) of the budget is made up of salary costs so there are very few areas that can be reduced outside of personnel cuts.  The OGC’s workload is shifting over time, with fewer land use and real estate cases and more labor cases and more litigation over property values (eminent domain cases).  Ms. Laquidara also noted the increasing workload attributable to staffing City boards and commissions, some of which don’t have dedicated budgets to which legal services can be charged.  Employee retention is also a growing issue as the economy recovers and private law firms are beginning to ramp up hiring and to offer higher salaries and bonuses which the public sector cannot afford to match.
Ms. Laquidara cited several potential areas for improvement of funding and accountability.  Currently legal settlements are payable from an OGC account rather than being paid directly by the department from whose action the settlement resulted.  Tying the consequences of the settlement directly to the department that caused the cost to be incurred might increase accountability and remove an unaccountable line item from the OGC’s budget.  Also, payment for legal costs associated with court cases and mediation efforts (i.e. transcripts, depositions, expert witness fees, etc.) is made by the OGC, but when those costs are recouped through billing the funds are not returned to the fund from which the payments were made.  The recouped funds go into the General Fund, with the effect that the OGC’s line item for costs must be budgeted larger than would be the case if it operated as a revolving fund and recouped costs were deposited into the account for re-use.  Council Auditor Kirk Sherman clarified that recouped costs are deposited into the OGC’s budget, but not in the form of an expense credit or revolving account as might be used in a private law firm.  Governmental accounting standards require that all revenues and expenditures be identified, so revenue and expenditure budget lines may need to be amended in mid-year to reflect additional expenses and revenues if those amounts exceed the original budget because of increased legal activity during a fiscal year.
The committee discussed legal settlements and when they are and are not presented to City Council for action.  Ms. Laquidara explained that settlements of under $50,000 are done administratively by the Mayor and OGC.  Settlements over $50,000 must be approved by City Council, except for “Section 1983” settlements (jail inmate treatment cases).  Council Member Bishop stated that all settlements should at least be reported to City Council, whether they must be approved by Council or not.  Ms. Laquidara stated that she would have the OGC report all settlements to the Council Auditor’s Office on a monthly basis for the Council’s information.  In response to a question about how Jacksonville’s OGC compares to the attorney offices in other comparable local governments, Ms. Laquidara felt that Jacksonville’s operation was probably a bit smaller than other jurisdictions, especially given the breadth and complexity of all the agencies the OGC represents (School Board, JEA, JAA, JPA, etc.).  She would not be surprised if the Council occasionally hears from some of the user agencies that their level of legal support is inadequate or not available on a timely basis, particularly where an agency with a more than $1 billion dollar budget is assigned a single attorney.  Outside counsel is hired for specialized expertise when necessary (bonds, complex environmental issues, and the like).  
Ms. Laquidara stated that the Florida Legislature is considering increasing the tort liability cap of local governments from $200,000 to $400,000 which may encourage more potential claimants to sue the City seeking a big settlement.  She recounted the status of some of the City’s major on-going litigation, including the firefighter lawsuits (2 class action cases), a pension exclusion class action, a traffic ticket class action, and several environmental liability cases still in mediation.
Public Buildings
Public Works Director Joey Duncan stated that the Public Buildings Division maintains over 800 facilities with over 8 million square feet of space housing approximately 8,000 employees.  The division provides security guard service at 24 locations with contract guards (13 locations with armed guards, 11 with unarmed) and at 4 locations with civil service guards.  Janitorial service is provided via contract employees at 59 locations covering over 2.5 million square feet and pest control is contracted out at 283 locations.  HVAC service and repair is provided in-house with 53 employees; plumbing is done in-house with 10 employees; electrical work is done in-house with 10 employees; and general maintenance (carpentry, painting, general repairs) is done in-house with 22 employees.  City personnel maintain 37 swimming pools and 9 fountains.
Public Buildings manages and pays the utilities for all buildings and facilities.  The FY10-11 budget contains $11.3 million for electricity, $2.6 million for water and $1.63 million for chilled water for cooling the main library, Godbold Building and new courthouse complex.  All City building tenants are charged $0.32 per square foot of space occupied as a plant renewal fee for major repairs.
In response to a question from Council Member Bishop about whether the department has considered contracting for its electricians, Deputy Director Jeff Beck explained that a full cost comparison was done in 2010 (including salary, benefits, pensions, vehicles, etc.) and showed that City personnel were less expensive than contracting for a like number of electricians.  Additionally, the proposals the City received from private companies provided for one licensed master electrician and nine unlicensed helpers.  All of the City’s electricians are licensed.

Energy efficiency was discussed at some length.  The City had a study done three years ago that identified the “low-hanging fruit” and made those changes.  There is still a great deal that could be done, but the remaining changes all require considerable up-front capital expenditures that the City can’t really afford given the state of the budget, even if the pay-back is worth the cost.  In response to a question about street lights Mr. Duncan reported that Public Works pays the JEA a flat fee per light for electricity and maintenance and does not pay a metered amount for electric consumption for the lights.  There are more energy efficient fixtures and lamps available, but the capital cost would fall on JEA which would have to recoup its savings in energy costs over a number of years.  JEA provides chilled water for cooling to several City buildings now, and the cost will come down when the new courthouse opens using that system and the City shuts down the current courthouse and courthouse annex with their antiquated HVAC systems.  The City looked at extending the chilled water lines to the Laura Street Trio buildings and potentially down Laura Street to the Modis building, and also from the Sports Complex chilled water plant to EverBank Field and the Baseball Grounds, but JEA’s method of charging for extension of the lines makes it financially infeasible for the City to be interested in shouldering those costs.
The ad hoc committee’s next meeting will be on Tuesday, May 10th at 2:00 p.m. in the Lynwood Roberts Room.
The meeting was adjourned at 4:25 p.m.

Jeff Clements, Council Research Division 
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